

2. Rawat B. Doctor who armed rioters. The rise and crimes of Maya Kodnani. *The Telegraph* [Internet]. 2012 Aug 30[cited 2012 Dec 31]; Nation [about 3 screens]. Available from: http://www.telegraphindia.com/1120830/jsp/nation/story_15914876.jsp#.UMNd4-TqmeY
3. Yahoo!News India. Naroda Patiya massacre: Who is Maya Kodnani? [Internet]. [Place unknown]: Yahoo India Pvt Ltd; 2012 Aug 3[cited 2012 Dec 31]. Available from: <http://in.news.yahoo.com/naroda-patiya-massacre--who-is-maya-kodnani-.html>
4. Express News Service. The rise and fall of Maya Kodnani. Express India[Internet]. 2009 Mar 28[cited 2012 Dec 31]; Story [about 2 screens]. Available from: <http://www.expressindia.com/latest-news/the-rise-and-fall-of-maya-kodnani/440131/>
5. Hameed S. Grieving families will now sleep in peace. *Times of India*. com[Internet]. 2012 Sep 1[cited 2012 Dec 31]. Available from: <http://mobilepaper.timesofindia.com/mobile.aspx?article=yes&pageid=12§id=edid=&edlabel=CAP&mydateHid=01-09-2012&pubname=Times+of+India++Delhi&edname=&articleId=Ar01203&publabel=TOI>
6. Bandewar S, Madhiwalla N, Sarojini N, Mankad D, Priya R, Shukla A, Srinivasan S, Velankar J. Doctors' interviews(Excerpted from *Carnage in Gujarat: a public health crisis*. Report of the investigation by Medico Friend Circle. Mumbai). *Indian J Med Ethics*. 2002;10(3):13.
7. Shah R. Dr Maya Kodnani to practice gynaecology in Sabarmati jail. *DNA India*.com [Internet]. 2012 Sep 6[cited 2012 Dec 31]; Report [about 3 screens]. Available from: http://www.dnaindia.com/india/report_dr-maya-kodnani-to-practice-gynaecology-in-sabarmati-jail_1737497
8. PTI. SIT interrogates ex VHP leader Jaydeep Patel in 2002 riot case. *The Economic Times* [Internet]. 2010 Aug 2007[cited 2012 Dec 31]; Politics and Nation[about 2 screens]. Available from: http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com/2010-08-27/news/27610628_1_naroda-gam-case-riot-case-kodnani
9. TNN. Gujarat riots case: SIT summons Praveen Togadia. *Times of India* [Internet]. 2010 Apr 19[cited 2012 Dec 31]; Summons [about 2 screens]. Available from: http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes.com/2010-04-19/india/28115578_1_zakia-jafri-riots-case-congress-mp-ahsan-jafri
10. Medical Council of India. Code of EthicsRegulations, 2002. New Delhi: MCI 2002 Apr 6 (Amended up to Dec 2010)[cited 2012 Dec 9]. Available from: mciindia.org/RulesandRegulations/CodeofMedicalEthicsRegulations2002.aspx
11. Sarojini NB. MFC's complaint to MCI re DrTogadia. *MFC Bulletin*. 2004 Apr-May;19.
12. Livingston EH. German medical group: Apology for Nazi physicians' actions,warning for future. *JAMA*. 2012 Aug 15;308(7):657-8.
13. Weyers W. The death of medicine in Nazi Germany. Philadelphia Pa: Lipincott Raven Publishers;1998. Pp 442.
14. Lifton R. The Nazi doctors: Medical killing and the psychology of genocide. New York: Basic Books;2000. Pp 500.
15. Paldiel M. Saving the Jews. Amazing stories of men and women who defied the 'Final Solution'. Rockville, Md: Schreiber Publishing;2000:157-158.
16. Miles SH. Oath betrayed - America's torture doctors.2nd ed.Berkeley, Ca: University of California Press;2009.
17. Reisner S, Roberts K. Will there be accountability? Medical professionals who torture [Internet]. *Counterpunch.org*. 2012 Sep 21-3[cited 2012 Dec 31]. Available from:<http://www.counterpunch.org/2012/09/21/medical-professionals-who-torture/>
18. World Medical Association. Declaration of Geneva[Internet].Revised 173rd WMA Council Session, Divonne-les-Bains, France,2006 May [cited 2012 Dec 31]. Available from: wma.net/en/30publications/10policies/g1/.WMA Declaration of Geneva.2006.
19. Goenka AH, Kulkarni HS. A tribute to the indomitable spirit of Jivraj Mehta. *J Postgrad Med*. 2006 Jul-Sep;52(3):226-9.
20. Centurychina.com. Indian CCP member still honored today long after death by Jap imperialists [Internet]. 2008 Oct 6[cited 2012 Dec 31]. Available from: <http://www.centurychina.com/plaboard/archive/3803603.shtml>
21. Reed RR, Evans D. The professionalization of medicine: Causes, effects and responses. *JAMA*. 1987 Dec 11;258(22):3279-82.

Gender bending, gender testing: reflections on the Pinki Pramanik case

VRINDA MARWAH

Gender Rights Activist, 45 Aradhana, Sector 13, RK Puram, New Delhi 110066. Delhi INDIA e-mail: vrinda.marwah@gmail.com

The arrest and subsequent humiliation of Indian athlete and international medal winner Pinki Pramanik has violated her right to privacy, bodily integrity, and basic human dignity. It has also raised important and often sidelined questions about gender, sports and the way the world is organised. Twenty-six-year-old Pramanik was accused by her live-in partner of repeated rape and torture, and of being a man. She was arrested on June 14, 2012. She was not granted bail for 26 days, which she spent in a male cell in a West Bengal jail, and she had to undergo three gender determination tests at different state hospitals, because the necessary facilities were not available at a single hospital. An MMS clip, showing her in the nude while undergoing one of the tests, was leaked online and went viral. The district and sessions judge, while granting Pramanik bail on July 11, held that she was physically incapable of rape, and that the petitioner who alleged rape had been in a consensual live-in relationship with Pramanik for nearly three years. Pramanik was suspended from her job as a ticket collector with the Eastern railways; the suspension

was revoked after her bail and she has now rejoined work. While speaking to the media, she alleged that, in police custody, gender tests were forcibly carried out on her after drugging her and tying her hands and feet.

In November 2012, the West Bengal police submitted a chargesheet before the district court in which, citing medical reports, they alleged that Pramanik is indeed male, and charged with rape. Later, Dr BN Kahali, who headed the medical investigation into Pramanik's gender, clarified that Pramanik suffered from a "disorder of sexual development", and could best be described as a male pseudo-hermaphrodite, which is to say that Pramanik is not female, but "cannot be termed a male". Pramanik has responded by saying she feels "like a joker in a circus" and is being driven by the police to think of suicide. According to the latest media reports (also in November 2012) Pramanik planned to file a defamation case against the police and the public prosecutor, and publicly asked West Bengal Chief Minister Mamata Bannerjee, and the union sports ministry, to intervene in her case.

Pramanik's ordeal and its media coverage have had ripple effects, voyeurism aside. There are two charges leveled against Pramanik, connected in some ways, and not in crucial other ways, which should not be conflated. One is the question of whether Pramanik raped and tortured her partner, and the second is the question of whether she is a man. Both questions may befuddle. But her absolution from one does not necessarily imply absolution from the other. And yet, in the media, only one question was standing in for all the charges against Pramanik, as though her femaleness, if proven, would subsume within it any possibility of sexual assault, and mental or physical torture, *particularly against another woman*. This betrays the easy and utterly homogenised idea in the public imagination that only two gender identities, with only one kind of (hetero)sexual relationship between them, are possible and legitimate. And this kind of polarised media representation—symptomatic of the larger gender politics that erases plurality, and disallows more considered and nuanced discussions—did not end here. The more Pramanik's humiliation at the hands of legal and medical authorities outraged us, the more the space to consider the other, unrelated question of whether Pramanik was guilty of sexually assaulting her partner shrank, and became impossible to address. In our liberal imagination that follows the agent/victim binary, Pramanik had become, and not wrongly so, the victim.

Rape is defined too narrowly in India; and, in that it is understood as the forceful penetration of the vagina by the penis, Pramanik could not have raped another woman if she has female genitalia. Yet, it is a well documented fact that like any other intimate relationship, same sex relationships do not enjoy immunity from power-play, violence and sexual assault. Hence the following considerations emerge: sexual assault needs to be understood and redefined as an experience of subjugation and violation that can occur through many routes, and not just the penile-vaginal route in a heterosexual setting. Also, same sex relationships carry the same potential for abuse as any other intimate relationship. Consent for sex is required even in a consensual relationship and no matter how many "yeses" preceded it, a "no" is always a "no". If sexual assault has taken place in a relationship between two women, it merits scrutiny, even though due process may have to differ for certain reasons.

For a while now, including in the wake of the recent Delhi gang rape case that has drawn widespread attention and outrage, women's groups and queer groups have been lobbying for the definition of "perpetrator" in the proposed sexual assault law to be made gender-specific to men, even as the definition of "victim" remains gender neutral, and may include women, men, trans and inter sex persons. This effectively means that female same-sex sexual assault does not get an equal footing as other forms of sexual assault. This position may seem curious or contradictory, but emanates from considered reflection, and from some hard truths about what it means to be two women in a sexual relationship in India today. In a deeply patriarchal society where heterosexuality is the rule, lesbians occupy a uniquely disempowered position; they face

rejection, violence, and marginalisation on account of their gender, sexuality, and possibly caste, class, religious and other identities, often to the point where they choose to keep their sexual identity/relationship invisible, or even commit suicide with their partners. In such an environment, female same-sex relationships need to be handled with a special measure of sensitivity. In particular, in order to avoid misuse of a gender-neutral sexual assault law by families that want to break up such couples, women's and queer groups prefer that female same-sex sexual assault be covered in different forms under different laws, as it is now, rather than be brought under the ambit of a new sexual assault law.

A case like Pramanik's, however "statistically improbable" raises important questions for the above position. We need more debate around how to conceptually and practically resolve the question of sexual assault in female same-sex, intersex, trans etc. relationships, in a way that does not disavow sexual agency and/or culpability, that can come out of a culture of invisibilisation, and talk positively about sexual possibilities, but also not lose sight of the criminalisation and marginalisation that those possibilities have to contend with. This is a complex conversation, and must be the subject of other discussions, beyond this one.

Let us now return to the second question, of whether Pinki Pramanik is a man. This is perhaps the more revealing question, one that has over-determined the course of this case.

If Pinki Pramanik says she is a woman, has lived as one and identifies herself as one, then that should be enough. Sadly, it is not. As sexuality rights activist Gautam Bhan (1) points out, we as a society allow "bodies thought to be different or of lesser value (at times marked by sexual or gender difference but equally with caste or religion) to be publicly stripped, examined, probed, debated, paraded, marked and judged". In a recent article in *The Telegraph*, Bhaswati Chakravorty (2) calls attention to a much-circulated photograph of Pramanik, being led by two policemen as she tries to look away from the cameras that are capturing her plight. The picture shows that even as the jury is out on the complicated question of Pinki's "real" gender, the assumption that she is male has already been made, and has led to her deplorable manhandling by the police. More importantly, as Chakravorty notes, the picture "commemorates a violation that defines women's experience of public existence"; it captures one policeman's hand clutching Pinki's breast, and her "instant, anxious, embarrassed struggle to pull it away, (and) the simultaneous struggle to keep the humiliation from showing". The picture is both "chilling" and "familiar", in that it holds a mirror to our society. It is far too easy for women's bodies to be scrutinised for sexiness, objectified for sex, and violated sexually. Questions about Pramanik's "manliness" have raised the all too familiar and charged spectre of gender and sports. Is it, as Pramanik claims, testosterone injections that have made her so 'manly', deepening her voice and increasing her hair growth? Maybe, maybe not. But a deep voice and excess hair growth are clearly considered gender benders, even though the long queues of women at clinics

offering laser treatment for hair removal suggest that they may be more womanly than is let on. Nonetheless, testosterone continues to be thought of as marking a bright line between male and female, especially in sport.

Sporting events in the past have resorted to chromosome tests, and even to parading women naked in front of an expert panel, to determine their gender. Today medical officials at sporting events attempt to regulate the hormone levels of female athletes because women who produce an unusually high level of male hormones -- allowing them to put on more muscle mass and to recover faster -- are seen as having an unfair advantage. There were female athletes at the Olympics this year -- including South African Caster Semenya, who hit the headlines three years earlier when she was suspected of being a man -- who were competing after having undergone hormone therapy to make them less masculine (3). British weightlifter Zoe Smith may be breaking records, but she appears to have failed a gender test of a different kind. After appearing on a TV documentary, her muscular physique prompted online comments on her "unfeminine" body. Some bloggers also said she was "probably lesbian". It is not surprising to see the kind of assumptions being made about gender here: that it *naturally* and *normally* comes in one of two categories: male or female; and that there is, or should *naturally* and *normally* be, a direct and linear relationship between gender and sexual desire. In other words: A biological woman should be womanly. Womanly women like men. Unwomanly women aren't real women, and so they probably like women, not men.

If natural means "occurring in nature", then no body is unnatural. If what is unnatural is inherently bad or wrong, then life as we know it needs a major overhaul- no technology, no roads, and no sliced bread. If normal means "the norm", or the average, majority standard, then let us push further and ask: why organise sports around sex categories and not some other norm, like height? After all, a taller-than-average person with longer-than-average legs has a naturally-occurring advantage over most other and more "normal" people. Yes, sports need certain categories and standards around which to organise; but it is perhaps time we questioned the prevailing standards and tried to evolve fairer ones. In a *New York Times* article, Professor Rebecca Jordan-Young and researcher Katrina Karkazis (4) assert that sex segregation is simply one means to achieve fairness in sport, and not the ultimate goal. Ensuring gender equity through access and opportunity is just as important; as is the need to address gender discrimination in sports. For example, men have 40 more events in the Olympics than women do, and this needs to change. Closer to home, news reports of blatant gender discrimination and sexual harassment in sports have little impact, whether it is about women boxers being ordered to serve tea to visitors at the National Institute of Sports, or tennis star Sania Mirza and ace shuttler Jwala Gutta crying foul about being treated like second class citizens of India's sporting community (5). What conditions and variables are privileged when ensuring equality of opportunity in sports is telling. Sports federations do not seem to lose sleep over such allegations, but obsess about women's performances that

are supposedly too good to be true. As Canadian sports policy adviser Bruce Kidd says, "It's still the old patriarchal fear, or doubt, that women can do outstanding athletic performances. If they do, they can't be real women. It's that clear, it's that prejudicial. Personal household and national income is far more relevant to performance than hormonal makeup. The countries with the highest GDP produce the most gold medals. The richer the athlete, the higher the likelihood of a winner. We don't require this kind of radical equality for other factors that make a difference, so why should we single out this one?" (3)

To answer Kidd's question, gender is singled out because male/female is one of the most important axes around which the world is ordered. Sex or gender is thought of as a binary, and is determined on the basis of the following criteria: genitals, gonads, chromosomes and hormones. Usually, sex is assigned as male or female at birth depending on the first alone, and the other factors do not get assessed at all; unless necessitated later in life, such as by competitive sports. But how internally stable are these criteria? If the newborn has visible genital "ambiguity", wherein for example the clitoris is larger or the penis isn't fully formed, an intersex classification may be applied. This is conveniently boxed (because we love boxes!) as a third-gender category. But if we look closer, there may be some "intersex" in all of us. You may be female with undescended testes, or have both male and female reproductive organs. You may have atypical chromosomal variations beyond either XX or XY, which happen to be so common that, for over 10 years now, the Olympic Games have stopped testing chromosomes to determine gender. Finally, you may be female with excessive male hormone or Polycystic Ovary Syndrome (a real buzzword in gynaecologists' clinics these days). Scientists are thus coming to the conclusion, as professor and author Nivedita Menon (6) reminds us, that these categories of sex identity are not necessarily linked. A body with female genitals will not necessarily have preponderantly female chromosomes and female hormones. Maleness and femaleness -- including the all-important ability to reproduce, for women -- are not even stable features over a lifetime. In fact, Menon points out that "the rigid division of bodies into 'male only' and 'female only' occurred at a particular moment and place in human history -- at the inception of the constellation of features that we term "modernity", inaugurated in Europe around the 16th century and universalised through colonialism. Even in Europe, it was only from the 17th century that hermaphrodites were forced to choose one established gender and stay with it, the punishment for failing to do so being death."

Biology is not a neat assembly of objective facts, but a process of meaning making that is also social and political, and serves to disempower certain groups at certain times through certain concepts, such as race and gender. Clearly, the problem with the male/female binary, like all binaries, is that it obscures the similarity between, and the difference within, each of these supposedly stable and different categories. This is why feminists argue that the sex/gender binary does not map on neatly to other binaries like nature/culture and biology/society, and that sex is *always already* gender. We have to stop thinking of

and operationalising gender as two categories when it is more a spectrum. And anyway, as typical definitions of male and female go, gender is a test that we could all well fail. It is tested not only through the supposedly unmediated and neutral biological markers discussed above, but also through social markers and criteria, and through every other criterion that may be both biological and social, or neither. In short, anything and everything becomes a gender test of its own. The young careerist who doesn't think she needs to marry soon or at all; the married careerist who is under pressure to have children before it's too late; the young bride who has been trying but cannot conceive; the young bride who has just had a baby girl; the mother of two who works outside and inside the home, balancing work, guilt and more work; the lesbian woman, the sex-working woman, the disabled woman who is not supposed to be sexual, the short and dark-skinned woman who cannot find an arranged marriage match, the tall and fair-skinned woman who is wondering if she should use fairness cream for her "intimate" parts, the woman in short, tight clothes, the woman in unattractive, baggy clothes... the list goes on. You can never be woman enough. There will always be a gender test you could fail. And this is equally true for men.

This is why it shouldn't matter what the results of Pramanik's gender tests are. What needs our attention is the complicated and inconclusive nature of gender testing as a whole, its ethical difficulties around questions of consent and privacy, the rights of athletes in particular and all people in general to self-identification and inclusion, and broader issues of gender justice. The medical profession is guilty of re-producing one universal truth (read lie) about sex. It is time that this is reversed in our courses and discourses, and in our professing and practices; and it is time that the distance between the social and natural sciences is bridged so that no question is seen as one of medical "facts" alone, bereft of politics and justice.

And finally, drawing inspiration from the gender benders everywhere and especially in sports, let us conclude with these lines from Zoe Smith's blog (7), in response to online critics who were calling her unfeminine, muscular and big. Smith writes "... we don't lift weights in order to look hot, especially for the likes

of men like that. What makes them think that we even WANT them to find us attractive? If you do, thanks very much, we're flattered. But if you don't, why do you really need to voice this opinion in the first place, and what makes you think we actually give a toss that you, personally, do not find us attractive? What do you want us to do? Shall we stop weightlifting, amend our diet in order to completely get rid of our 'manly' muscles, and become housewives in the sheer hope that one day you will look more favourably upon us and we might actually have a shot with you?! Cause you are clearly the kindest, most attractive type of man to grace the earth with your presence. Oh but wait, you aren't. This may be shocking to you, but we actually would rather be attractive to people who aren't closed-minded and ignorant. Crazy, eh?! We, as any women with an ounce of self-confidence would, prefer our men to be confident enough in themselves to not feel emasculated by the fact that we aren't weak and feeble."

References

1. Bhan G. The right to our bodies. *The Times of India*[Internet] 2012 Jul 9 [cited 2013 Jan 11]. Available from:http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes.com/2012-07-09/edit-page/32589114_1_gender-identity-pinki-pramanik-gender-test
2. Chakravorty B. In the picture. *The Telegraph*[Internet]2012 Aug 7 [cited 2012 Aug 11]; Opinion[about 2 screens]. Available from: http://www.telegraphindia.com/1120807/jsp/opinion/story_15823273.jsp#UCwC46lITnB
3. Findlay S. Olympics struggle with 'policing femininity'. *Thestar.com*[Internet] 2012 Jun 8 [cited 2013 Jan 11:about 8 screens], Available from: <http://m.thestar.com/sports/london2012/article/1205025-olympics-struggle-with-policing-femininity>
4. Jordan-Young R, Karkazis K. You say you're a woman? That should be enough. *The New York Times*[Internet] 2012 Jun 17 [cited 2012 Nov 26]; Sports: [about 4 screens], Available from:http://www.nytimes.com/2012/06/18/sports/olympics/olympic-sex-verification-you-say-youre-a-woman-that-should-be-enough.html?_r=1
5. Opinion. The ugly truth. *The Times of India*[Internet] 2012 Jun 29 [cited 2013 Jan11];Opinion:[about 2 screens]. Available from: http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes.com/2012-06-29/edit-page/32458423_1_sportswomen-indian-sports-women-boxers
6. Menon N. Body of proof. *The Indian Express*[Internet]. 2012 Jul 12 [cited 2012 Nov 26]; Story:[about 4 screens]. Available from: <http://www.indianexpress.com/news/body-of-proof/973188/>
7. Smith Z. Thanks (but no thanks...)zoepablosmith [Internet]; [place unknown]: Zoe Smith[2012 Jul 23 [cited 2013 Jan 11]. Available from: <http://zoepablosmith.wordpress.com/2012/07/23/thanks-but-no-thanks/>

Change in IJME mailing address

Our address for subscription and correspondence has changed to *Indian Journal of Medical Ethics* c/o Survey No. 2804-5,
Aaram Society Road, Vakola, Santacruz (E), Mumbai 400 055.
e-mail: ijmemumbai@gmail.com / ijme.editorial@gmail.com